Mayor & Commissioners Virtual Meeting Minutes

May 13, 2020


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

May 13, 2020
In order to comply with Governor Larry Hogan's declaration of a State of Emergency as part of Maryland's response to COVID-19, and in order to limit public gatherings during this time, the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the "Board") conducted a virtual meeting on this date at 12:00 p.m. The following persons participated via computer and/or telephone: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Robert M. Massimiano and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Planning Director Jeanne D. Minner; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 12:00 p.m. and lead the participants in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mayor Alt polled the participating Board members to confirm a quorum.

ACTION:
The minutes of the April 15, 2020 virtual meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Ordinance 1-2020 Fiscal Year 2021 Budget - Presented for Introduction

Mayor Alt presented Ordinance 1-2020 Fiscal Year 2021 (FY21) Budget for introduction.  Noting that the FY21 Budget is 2.5% less than FY20, he provided a Power Point Presentation overview of the budget, a copy of which was placed in the record of the minutes. He stated the presentation is a generic view of FY21, adding that the Board can initiate future amendments if necessary. 

Mayor Alt commended Department Managers for keeping FY21 Budget requests flat.


Mayor Alt noted that the Real Property Tax Rate will remain the same this Fiscal Year.


He noted the Town will borrow $656,000 for Capital purchases.

Mayor Alt noted the Town paid down its debt service regarding the Waste Water Treatment Plant upgrade, which was initiated in August, 2008.

Mayor Alt noted that he anticipates a 20% decrease in State Shared Income Tax revenue.


Mayor Alt stated the Town will borrow $500,000 from the Sewer Fund for the Neighborhood Community Center.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for comments regarding the FY21 Budget presentation.


Commissioner Piner commended Mayor Alt for the presentation and Department Managers for keeping expenditures to a minimum.

Commissioner Broomell questioned why Water/Sewer Fund balances were larger than listed on expense sheet. Mr. Repole stated that this presentation provided highlights of the FY21 Budget and did not contain all expenditures.


Commissioner Givens commended Mayor Alt regarding the preparation and detail regarding the FY21 Budget. He noted the historical data provided a quick reference from one year to the next.


Commissioner Massimiano questioned the reason for the $656,000 loan. Mr. Repole stated the loan is for Capital acquisition that were approved and purchased during Fiscal Years 19 and 20.


Mayor Alt stated FY21 Budget will be presented for adoption during a virtual Public Hearing at 12:05 p.m. on Wednesday, May 27, 2020.

ACTION:
Ordinance 1-2020 Fiscal Year 2021 Budget was accepted for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Request of waiver of $3,220 lien against property located at 127 Quail Court 


Fees were imposed when property was sent to Cecil County Tax Sale in 2019


Mr. Repole presented a request for waiver of lien associated with 127 Quail Court. He stated the property was not purchased during Cecil County’s last tax sale. He stated there is a potential buyer for the property and the County’s Finance department requested a waiver of the fees imposed by the Town for grass cutting and boarding the property. Mr. Repole stated the fees are related to 10 years’ of grass cutting and securing the property. 


Mayor Alt queried the Board for comments.


Commissioner Broomell questioned if the fees included any tax debt. Mr. Repole answered in the negative.


Commissioner Broomell questioned if there was a precedent regarding waiver of fees of this type. Mr. Repole answered in the negative.


Mr. George stated the interested buyer has been in discussion with Zoning Administrator Chip Bromwell, adding that the buyer has an agreement with the County to move forward with the acquisition if the Town will waive the fees.


Commissioner Piner requested a guarantee that the buyer will move forward with improving the property. He questioned if the buyer has a timeline. Mr. George stated he was not aware of a defined timeline to complete rehabilitation of the property.


Mr. Downs stated the buyer owns one of the adjoining properties and intends to rehabilitate the house. 


Mayor Alt expressed support for waiver of the fees in order to improve the property. He asked the Board to approve with the contingency that the buyer obtains a building permit within 120 days. 


Commissioner Givens expressed support for the waiver of fees in order to improve the property for the good of the surrounding community.


Commissioner Broomell requested clarification that any fees incurred from this point forward would be the responsibility of the property owner.

ACTION:
The request to waive $3,220 lien against property located at 127 Quail Court was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Petition for Annexation A2-2020

  
Mr. David Plott, Esquire, representing Mr. Anthony Scarangello, II, owner of property        
located at 411 Maloney Road, Third Election District, Cecil County, Maryland, and 
identified on Tax Map 316, Parcel 171 consisting of approximately 1.446 acres, with 
improvements erected thereon, and further described in the Cecil County Land Records 
in Liber 2671, Folio 0239; and Mr. Manuel Espinosa, owner of property located at 732 
East Pulaski Highway, Third Election District, Cecil County, Maryland, and identified on 
Tax Map 316, Parcel 170, consisting of approximately 0.592 acres, with improvements 
erected thereon, and further described in the Cecil County Land Records in Liber 1048, 
Folio 0621. Presented for Approval

Mr. George read a copy of the Petition for Annexation into the record of the minutes. Mr. George noted that the Town does not provide trash/recycling collection to commercial property.

Mr. David Plott, Esquire, stated he represents the property owners. He introduced project members Messrs. Tim Hoerner, Phil Hager and Eric McWilliams to the Board. 


Mr. Plott stated his client, Tim Hoerner, is the contract purchaser of the property and planned to develop a 7-11 store.


Mr. Hager stated the former Fox Hollow Coffee shop was located on the property fronting Pulaski Highway and the former motel occupies the property that fronts Maloney Road.


Mr. Plott stated the 2 parcels will be combined to create one parcel. He stated the property will be developed with a 7-11 convenience store with gas pumps.


Mr. Plott stated that 40,000 cars pass that intersection daily, adding that a convenience store is in keeping with zoning regulations.  


Mayor Alt expressed support for removal of the former motel property. 


Commissioner Broomell questioned the proximity of the planned 7-11 to the current store at Whitehall Road.  Mr. Hoerner stated the goal of 7-11 is to have stores in close proximity and on opposite sides of highways, much like Wawa and Royal Farms.


Commissioner Broomell expressed concerns that the Whitehall Road location would close. Mr. Hoerner stated there are several years left on the current lease at the Whitehall Road location.


Commissioner Broomell questioned if the planned 7-11 and the Whitehall Road location were owned by the same entity. Mr. Hoerner answered in the negative.


Mr. George stated the Annexation Resolution will be presented for introduction at a subsequent meeting. 


ACTION:
The Petition for Annexation was accepted on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.

Town Administrator's Report

Ordinance 2-2020 Police Pension Plan - Presented for Introduction


Mr. George presented Ordinance 2-2020 Police Pension Plan for introduction. He stated Ordinance 2-2020 provides sworn officers of the Elkton Police Department the option of retiring following twenty (20) years of service under an early retirement provision of the Plan. A copy of Ordinance 2-2020 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Ordinance 2-2020 Police Pension Plan was accepted for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Resolution R3-2020 - Rescinding Resolution R5-2013 Funding of Neighborhood 

Community Center


Mr. George presented Resolution R3-2020 Rescinding Resolution R5-2013 Funding of Neighborhood Community Center for approval. He stated Resolution R3-2020 rescinds Resolution R5-2013 that dedicated unassigned funds for the planning, development, and construction of the Elkton Parks and Recreation/Community Building, currently the “Neighborhood Community Center,” 121 Stockton Street, and allocates funds preserved for this project to the General Fund unassigned fund balance for anticipated expenses in the FY 2021 annual budget. A copy of Resolution R3-2020 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Resolution R3-2020 Rescinding Resolution R5-2013 Funding of Neighborhood Community Center was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present.


Resolution R4-2020 - Authorizing Loan from Sewer Fund for Construction of 

Neighborhood Community Center

Mr. George presented Resolution R4-2020 Authorizing Loan from Sewer Fund for Construction of Neighborhood Community Center, for approval. Mr. George stated Resolution R4-2020 provides for the repayment of the loan to the Sewer Fund at 1% interest over 20 years, and commencing in FY22. A copy of Resolution R4-2020 was placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Resolution R4-2020 Authorizing Loan from Sewer Fund for Construction of Neighborhood Community Center was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt's Report

Mayor Alt stated the past several weeks have been a challenge. He commended Department of Public Works staff for dealing with a major leak and subsequent issues at the Town’s reservoir. 


Mayor Alt stated a tragic event occurred on May 11th in the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood. He commended Elkton Police Department Officers for the professionalism during the situation. 


Mayor Alt stated the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood is full of good people but there are many bad people who negatively affect the area. He stated 47% of the Town’s budget is committed to Public Safety, noting that a large percentage of that investment is directed in the western side of Elkton.

Commissioner Massimiano’s Report


Commissioner Massimiano stated he recently utilized the kayak ramp at Marina Park. He commented on the quality of the ramp and the beauty of the creek.

Commissioner Givens’ Report


Commissioner Givens commended Public Works crews for addressing and repairing the leak at the reservoir and associated issues.


Commissioner Givens stated he visited the Community Center site yesterday. He expressed his desire to get the word out regarding the facility. 


Commissioner Broomell’s Report


Commissioner Broomell echoed commendations for Public Works staff and the Elkton Police Department.


Commissioner Broomell stated she is pleased with the FY21 Budget and commended Department Managers for keeping expenditures flat.

Commissioner Piner's Report

Commissioner Piner stated he was pleased that the Community Center is on schedule.


Commissioner Piner expressed support for the FY21 Budget.


Commissioner Piner requested maintenance of the trail adjacent to the William Stanley Park.

Public Comment

Mr. Richard Lemen expressed support for the FY21 Budget. He requested a printed copy of the proposed budget.


Mr. Lemen questioned if new Police Officers will be hired to replace those who will be retiring. Mayor Alt answered in the affirmative.


Mr. Lemen questioned if new cars are included in the FY21 Budget. Mayor Alt answered in the negative.


Mr. Lemen questioned if the Town is applying for funding support from the State and or Federal Government. Mayor Alt answered in the affirmative.


Ms. Pat Opal questioned if the Town had a nuisance prevention ordinance to address owners of property to which Police responded on numerous occasions. Mayor Alt answered in the affirmative. 


Ms. Opal stated the Historic Elk Landing Foundation is planning a kayak event at the Hollingsworth property. Mr. George stated current restrictions on gatherings prohibit events such as this from occurring.

Mayor Alt queried callers for comments. Hearing no additional comments from the callers, Mayor Alt stated there was no additional business to come before the Board.


Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the virtual meeting at 1:11 p.m.


L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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